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MINUTES

WEST VIRGINIA BOARD OF EDUCATION
Capitol Building 6, Room 353
1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East

Charleston, West Virginia
May 17, 2017
I.
Call to Order


Following the welcome and Pledge of Allegiance President Thomas W. Campbell called the meeting of the West Virginia Board of Education (WVBE) to order at 1:08 p.m. on May 17, 2017, in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.  


The following members were present:  President Campbell, Jeffrey D. Flanagan, Miller L. Hall, David G. Perry, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Debra K. Sullivan, Francis S. Vitale, James S. Wilson, and Joseph A. Wallace and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent were ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
II.
Oath of Office


Superintendent Paine issued the Oath of Office to Mrs. Sullivan and Mr. Wallace.

III.
Approval of Agenda


President Campbell requested that New Business item I. Election of WVBE Vice President, Parliamentarian, and Financial Officer be moved to the first item of New Business and called for a motion to approve the adjusted agenda.  Mr. Perry moved, and Mr. Flanagan seconded, that the adjusted agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.

IV.
Remarks from the Chairs of House and Senate Education

President Campbell stated that this item would be taken up later in the agenda should   the Chair of House and/or Senate Education become available.
V.
Delegations

Mr. Dale Lee, President, West Virginia Education Association, addressed the Board regarding the delegations portion of the Board's agenda.  Dr. Gus Penix (distributed information), President, Nicholas County Board of Education, addressed the Board regarding the Board's operational procedures and the Nicholas County Board of Education's request for action regarding their proposed CEFP amendment, and Ms. Heather Tully, resident of Nicholas County, addressed the Board regarding the Board's operational procedures.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment T.)
VI.
Items for Future Meetings


This item was deferred to later in the agenda. 
VII.
Review of WVBE's Constitutional Role


Ms. Heather Hutchens, general counsel to the West Virginia Department of Education (WVDE), distributed information presented in last month's meeting regarding the WVBE's constitutional role.  President Campbell provided remarks regarding the Board's constitutional role and authority.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment U.)

VIII.
Beyond Standards and Testing:  Human Interaction 


and Learning Beyond the Classroom

President Campbell and Superintendent Paine led discussion regarding learning opportunities outside the classroom and creative ways to incorporate whole-person experiences in standards and testing considerations.  President Campbell stated that this item would be a standing item on future agendas.
IX.
WVBE Agenda and Policy Development Procedures

President Campbell and Superintendent Paine, assisted by Ms. Betty Jo Jordan, Executive Assistant to the State Superintendent, provided an overview of the Board's agenda development process.  Ms. Mary Catherine Tuckwiller, WVBE attorney, and Ms. Hutchens provided information regarding the policy development process.  President Campbell requested that the finalized process and procedures for agenda and policy development be provided to all members.
X.
WVBE Strategic Plan:  Model and Approach, Mission and Vision


Mr. Vitale (PowerPoint attached) led the Board through an exercise regarding the development of a fully integrated shared strategic plan and through the use of Balanced Scorecard.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment V.)

Following Mr. Vitale's presentation, Mr. Perry moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that President Campbell form a WVBE strategic plan ad hoc committee, name Mr. Vitale as chair,  and allow Mr. Vitale determine the make-up of the committee.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously. 

Dr. Wilson moved and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that, President Campbell form a WVBE RESA ad hoc committee, name Mr. Perry as chair, and allow Mr. Perry determine the make-up of the committee.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously. 

XI.
Consent Agenda


Mr. Perry moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that the Consent Agenda be approved.  Upon the call for the question the Consent Agenda was unanimously approved.  (Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachments A through Mc.)  

· Approved minutes of April 4, 12, and 13, 2017 and WVBE Operating Procedures (Attachment A)
· Received WVDE personnel matters  (Attachment B)

· Approved Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need  policies for Clay and Lewis County Schools  (Attachment C)
· Received notice of receipt of a Employment of Substitute Teachers in Areas of Critical Need Affidavit from Marion County Schools
· Approved Pocahontas County Schools' waiver request to delay, for one year, the adoption of instructional materials for high school Spanish; and, approved  Jefferson County Schools' waiver request of required professional development for one AP Calculus BC teacher  (Attachment D)
· Approved an embedded credit policy for Wyoming County  (Attachment E)

· Approved the Kanawha County Board of Education's request for an amendment to its current 2010-2020 CEFP to include the replacement of windows at Horace Mann Middle School  (Attachment F)
· Approved an amended general education alternative certification program for Clay County in partnership with RESA 3 and Marshall University to add the following general education endorsement to their existing approved alternative certification program of study:  business education 5-AD  (Attachment G)
· Approved Bluefield State College's Teacher-in-Residence Agreement with Raleigh County  (Attachment H)
· Approved West Virginia University-Parkersburg's Teacher-in-Residence Agreement with Pleasants County  (Attachment I)
· Approved West Virginia University-Parkersburg's Teacher-in-Residence Agreement with Ritchie County  (Attachment J)
· Approved West Virginia University-Parkersburg's Teacher-in-Residence Agreement with Wirt County  (Attachment K)

· Approved the May 2017 update to the West Virginia Career and Technical Education Endorsement and Testing Manual  (Attachment L)

· Approved the May 2017 update to the West Virginia Licensure Testing Directory  (Attachment M)
· Appointed Christy Fox to serve a three-year term on the West Virginia Commission for Professional Teaching Standards  (Attachment Mc).
XII.
Election of WVBE Vice President, Parliamentarian, 

and Financial Officer


President Campbell called for nominations for the offices of Vice President, Parliamentarian, and Financial Officer.  Dr. Wilson moved that Mr. Perry be elected to the office of Vice President, Mr. Hall to the office of Parliamentarian, and Mr. Vitale to the office of Financial Officer.  Mr. Flanagan seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  The officers were elected by acclamation.  
XIII.
Break


President Campbell called for a break at 2:35 p.m.

XIV.
Call to Order


President Campbell called the meeting back to order at 2:54 p.m.  Dr. Wilson requested that New Business item B. West Virginia Secondary School Activities Commission (WVSSAC) Series 2, Athletics, Provisions Governing Eligibility, and Series 3, Provision Governing Contests be taken up.
XV.
West Virginia Secondary School Activities Commission (WVSSAC)


Series 2, Athletics, Provisions Governing Eligibility, and 


Series 3, Provision Governing Contests

Mr. Bernie Dolan (distributed information), Executive Director, WVSSAC, presented Series 2 and 3 for the Board's consideration.  Five proposals were submitted to the WVBE by the WVSSAC for consideration:  1) to limit the school of choice to one school in districts that have two schools in the same district; 2) editorial change to correct citation; 3) to bring award procedures in line with surrounding states and to allow students to receive small token of appreciation without affecting their amateur status; 4) some middle school programs are experiencing higher participation numbers and have started playing “JV” games to get younger student athletes playing experience.  This will help to ensure that those schools that need to run a “JV” program to get student athletes game experience that they might not otherwise; and, 5) to further promote the participation of girls in the sport of golf in West Virginia.

Mrs. Sullivan requested clarification regarding proposal five and stated concern that the amended language in Series 3 requires clarification.  President Campbell suggested that the rule be placed comment and clarification be considered during the comment period.  

Mrs. Sullivan moved, and Dr. Wilson seconded, that WVSSAC Series 2 and 3 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment N-1 and N-2 and addenda.)
XVI.
Delegation of Authority in WVBE Personnel Matters to WVBE's

Chief Executive Officer, State Superintendent of Schools and

WVBE Personnel Matters Inclusive of Office of Education Performance

Audits and West Virginia Schools for the Deaf and the Blind



President Campbell called for a motion to move into executive session for personnel matters identified in New Business item A.  Delegation of Authority in WVBE Personnel Matters to WVBE's Chief Executive Officer, State Superintendent of Schools and F. WVBE Personnel Matters Inclusive of 
Office of Education Performance Audits and West Virginia Schools for the Deaf and the Blind .  Mr. Perry moved that the Board enter into executive session as provided in W. Va. Code §6‑9A‑4(b)(2)(A) [personnel exception] and/or W. Va. Code §6-9A-4 [matters involving attorney‑client privilege per Peters v. County Commission, 205 W. Va. 481 (1999)].  Mr. Vitale seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  The Board entered into executive session at 3:24 p.m.  

XVII.
Return from Executive Session

President Campbell announced that the Board had returned from executive session at 4:23 p.m. with no decisions made and called for motions as a result of the executive session.


Mr. Perry moved that the Board delegate its authority in personnel matters to the State Superintendent for employees at the West Virginia Schools for the Deaf and the Blind, employees of the Regional Education Service Agencies, employees of the Office of Education Performance Audits, and employees serving juvenile facilities in the Office of Diversion and Transition Programs.  Mr. Perry, in support of his motion, stated that "this [action] will allow the State Superintendent to take personnel actions related to specific individuals who were discussed today and will help to streamline due process and allow the State Board to focus more on policy."  Dr. Wilson seconded the motion and upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  


Mr. Perry moved, and Mr. Vitale seconded, that the Board's personnel attachment be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment R.)

XVIII.
Recess

President Campbell recessed the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and stated that the meeting would reconvene on May 18 at 9:00 a.m. in the same location.

XIX.
Reconvene

Vice 
President David G. Perry reconvened the May 17, 2017, meeting on May 18, 2017, at 9:00 a.m. in Capitol Building 6, Room 353, 1900 Kanawha Boulevard, East, Charleston, West Virginia.

The following members were present:  President Thomas W. Campbell (via telephone), Jeffrey D. Flanagan, Miller L. Hall, Vice President Perry, F. Scott Rotruck (via telephone), Debra K. Sullivan, Francis S. Vitale, James S. Wilson, and Joseph A. Wallace and ex officio Steven L. Paine, State Superintendent of Schools.  Members absent ex officios Paul L. Hill, Chancellor, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, and Sarah Armstrong Tucker, Chancellor, West Virginia Council for Community and Technical College Education.
XX.
Policy 2315, Comprehensive School Counseling Programs

Ms. Michele Blatt, Chief Officer, Division of School Effectiveness, presented Policy 2315 for the Board's consideration.  A consolidated set of standards (from Policy 2315, Comprehensive School Counseling Programs, Policy 4373, Expected Behaviors in Safe and Supportive Schools, and Policy 2520.19, 21st Century Advisor-Advisee Programs) are now housed in 2520.19 which has been renamed: West Virginia College- and Career-Readiness Dispositions and Standards for Student Success. Policy 2315 revisions include removing the West Virginia Student Success Standards from Policy 2315 and instead incorporating them by reference to Policy 2520.19. By merging the three sets of standards into one policy, the expectation is that staff can more easily understand how all these standards fit together and connect to student learning, resulting in more consistent delivery of the standards to students and contributing to the holistic development and success of all students.

Mr. Vitale moved, and Mr. Flanagan seconded, that Policy 2315 be placed on public comment for 30 days.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment O.)
XXI.
Policy 5000, Procedures for Designated Hiring

and Transfer of School Personnel


Ms. Hutchens presented Policy 5000 for the Board's consideration.  Changes to Policy 5000 were requested to bring the policy in compliance with legislative changes.  The changes include: 1) update a code citation, 2) align the provisions allowing transfers to accommodate unforeseen changes in student population by moving the date from March 1 to May 1, and 3) update provisions regarding vacancies known to exist for the ensuing school year by adjusting the date from February 15 to March 1 and clarifying that instead of the positions going exclusively to employees subject to release that the positions be filled from among all qualified applicants and that individuals subject to release shall be considered to be applicants for all position for which they are qualified and shall be considered before the position is posted for non-employees.  Additional clarifications to these changes were added as a result of public comment.  As a result of the original public comment period, two additional changes were made:  in Section 10, the last sentence of Section 10.1 was removed and in Section 12.6, the language was revised to clarify that when vacancies that are known to exist for the ensuing school year are posted, the successful candidate shall be chosen from among all applicants by using the procedures explained in Section 6 of the policy.  The policy was placed again on comment at the March meeting with the comment period ending April 10, 2017.


Dr. Wilson moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that Policy 5000 be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment P.)
XXII.
County Plans for Calhoun and Boone to Eliminate

More Than a Casual Financial Deficit

Mr. Terry Harless, Chief Officer, Division of Finance and Administration, presented county plans for Calhoun and Boone to eliminate more than a casual financial deficit for the Board's consideration.  W. Va. Code §18‑2E-5(m)(4)(B) and Section 8.3.b.2 of Policy 2320, A Process for Improving Education: Performance Based Accreditation System, indicate that whenever the county board has more than a casual deficit, the county board shall submit a plan to the WVBE specifying strategies for eliminating the casual deficit. According to Code and policy, the WVBE shall either approve or reject the plan.  Calhoun and Boone counties had deficits beyond what is considered to be casual deficit as defined in W. Va. Code §18-1-1(o).  Following discussion, Mr. Hall requested that information be provided to members regarding the effect of a county's deficit on student achievement.  President Campbell joined the meeting.

Mr. Vitale moved, and Mrs. Sullivan seconded, that the county plans for Calhoun and Boone to eliminate more than a casual financial deficit be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachments Q-1 and Q-2.)
XXIII.
National Association of State Boards of Education Membership

President Campbell led discussion regarding the cost of membership in the National Association of State Boards of Education.  Vice President Perry addressed the Board regarding the cost of membership in consideration of current budgetary constraints.  

Following discussion, President Campbell moved, and Mr. Flanagan seconded, that the WVBE discontinue membership with the National Association of State Boards of Education.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.
XXIV.
Appointments to WVBE Statutory Units/Liaisons Vacancies

President Campbell called for a motion regarding appointments to WVBE statutory units/liaisons vacancies.  Mr. Wallace moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that the appointments to WVBE statutory units/liaisons be approved.  Upon the call for the question the motion was carried unanimously.  (Copy appended to Official Minutes, Attachment S.)

XXV.
Superintendent Report



Superintendent Paine provided information regarding the Governor's workforce credentialing program and requested that Mr. Clayton Burch (distributed information), Chief Officer, Division of Teaching and Learning, provide information regarding the 2017-2018 school calendar and the school calendar provisions found in House Bill 2711. Discussion ensued regarding the amendment of Policy 2510 with regard to the number of minutes required to constitute a school day.  It was determined that continuation of this discussion would take place under the Beyond Standards and Testing:  Human Interaction and Learning Beyond the Classroom item on next month's agenda.  Superintendent Paine provided an update regarding ESSA activities and requested Ms. Sarah Stewart (distributed information), WVDE staff attorney and legislative liaison, provide an update regarding the 2017 legislative session.  Discussion ensued regarding certification issues involving military families and reciprocity with other states.  
(Copies appended to Official Minutes, Attachment W.)
XXVI.
Remarks from the Chair of House Education

Delegate Paul Espinosa, Chair of House Education, West Virginia House of Delegates, addressed the Board regarding the collaborative efforts of the Board and Department with the Legislature in the passage of recent legislation and in particular spoke to House Bill 2711, House Bill 2561, and Senate Bill 630.  Delegate Espinosa extended his appreciation to the Board and State Superintendent for their collaborative efforts in concert with the Legislature.

XXVII.
Superintendent Report (Continued)


Mr. Harless (distributed information) provided an update regarding the 2017-2018 budget bill.  Superintendent Paine addressed the Board regarding the development of a contingency plan should the budget bill not be timely approved by the West Virginia Legislature.  Mr. Harless and Ms. Amy Willard, Executive Director, WVDE Office of School Finance, provided information regarding counties on the financial watch list.  Discussion ensued regarding the monitoring of counties on the watch list, funding formula equity, and the monitoring of fund usage.  Superintendent Paine provided a prepared statement, regarding Nicholas County.
" The Nicholas County Circuit Court heard arguments last Monday, May 8, 2017, regarding a permanent injunction against closing and consolidating Richwood High and Middle Schools.

 

At the conclusion of the hearing, parties were asked to submit proposed findings within ten days.  Because this matter will be ripe for decision after today’s meeting, but in close time, we are monitoring the outcome.  Presuming Court action does not preclude the WVBE from considering a request by the Nicholas County Board of Education, the WVBE will schedule a meeting as soon as is practical and compliant after evaluating the Court order.

 

Necessary parties are coordinating with FEMA to comply with or modify timelines in accordance with the proceedings."


Superintendent Paine stated further that he has spoken with Mr. Jimmy Gianato, Director, West Virginia Division of Homeland Security and Emergency Management, who indicated that 1) he is working with the School Building Authority of West Virginia to request an extension for funding; and 2) he is confident the extension will be granted.  Superintendent Paine stated further that a meeting will be called specifically to take up the Nicholas County matter.  President Campbell confirmed that a meeting will be called devoted to Nicholas County once a ruling is entered by The Honorable Senior Status Judge James J. Rowe (sitting by temporary assignment), Twenty-eighth Judicial Circuit.  
XXVIII.
Break


Vice President Perry called for a break at 10:29 a.m.

XXIX.
Call to Order


Vice President Perry called the meeting back to order at 10:35 a.m.  

XXX.
Chancellor Reports

Dr. Keri Ferro, Director of Statewide Academic Initiatives, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission, provided an update on the behalf of Chancellor Hill and Chancellor Tucker.  The update included career pathways under development, consortia compacts, educator preparation collaboration, teacher assessment, program approval process, CAEP and teacher satisfaction surveys, and teacher trainings.  It was requested that Dr. Ferro relay to the Chancellors the Board's request that they attend future meetings and provide feedback/suggestions regarding future WVBE agendas.  
XXXI.
WVBE Member Updates


Dr. Wilson requested more clarification be provided when polices are presented as to the policy content and to avoid the use of acronyms.  Mr. Vitale requested someone be appointed to work with him regarding military families.  Superintendent Paine stated an item regarding military families and teacher licensure reciprocity would be placed on next month's agenda.  Dr. Wilson questioned the waiver process for certification purposes.  Mr. Robert Hagerman, Executive Director, WVDE Office of Educator Effectiveness and Licensure, addressed Dr. Wilson's question regarding the waiver process and reciprocity with other states.  Discussion ensued regarding requirements within policy that refer to RESAs.  Superintendent Paine again requested that members contact Ms. Jordan with questions or concerns regarding Department matters.  
XXXII.
Future Meetings

The West Virginia Board of Education will participate in an exchange of ideas, hosted and sponsored by the Appalachia Regional Comprehensive Center, with the Ohio and Kentucky Boards of Education on May 22 and 23, 2017, at Stonewall Resort.  The next regular meeting of the WVBE will be held June 14, 2017, in Charleston, West Virginia. The meeting will continue on June 15, 2017, if the agenda is not completed on June 14, 2017.  Mr. Perry stated that the Board's RESA ad hoc committee will meet June 14 at 9:30 a.m.
XXXIII.
Adjourn



Vice President Perry called for a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Flanagan moved, and Mr. Hall seconded, that the meeting be adjourned. The meeting was adjourned at 10:55 a.m. 


Minutes approved by the Board on June 14, 2017.


______________________________________________






Thomas W. Campbell, President


______________________________________________






David G. Perry, Vice President

Minutes were recorded by 

    Virginia M. Harris

  Secretary to the Board 
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